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CLERGY 

Priest & Interim Rector 

The Rev. Dr. Richard Mallory 

Assisting Clergy 

The Rev. Clare Yarborough, School Chaplain 

The Rev. Jorge Sotelo  The Rev. Peter Cheney 

The Rev. Ben Garren  The Rev. Jeffrey Reed 

The Rev. Michael Meyers, Deacon 

 

STAFF 

Nancy Vernon, Parish Secretary 

Douglas Leightenheimer, Music Director and Organist 

Karen Funk Blocher, Bookkeeper, Editor & Webmaster 

Margaret Delk Moore, Head of School 

 

WARDENS AND OFFICERS 

John Hsieh, Senior Warden   Jo Leeming, Treasurer 

Howard Creswell, Junior Warden  Carolyn Schlager, Clerk 

 

VESTRY 

Andy Harris   Reed Karaim   Alec Kennedy 

Marjorie King   Chris Lewis   Linda Morrison 

Katrina Noble   Todd Vick   Joel Williams 
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FROM THE BOOK OF COMMON PRAYER 

Prayer for a Church Convention or Meeting (BCP page 818) 

 

Almighty and everliving God, source of all wisdom and understanding, be present 

with those who take counsel at St. Michael and All Angels for the renewal and 

mission of your Church. Teach us in all things to seek first your honor and glory. 

Guide us to perceive what is right, and grant us both the courage to pursue it and 

the grace to accomplish it; through Jesus Christ our Lord. Amen.  

 

FROM THE CANONS OF THE EPISCOPAL DIOCESE OF ARIZONA 

Sec. 6. Annual Parish Meeting. The Annual Parish Meeting shall be held during 

the month of January, or in the month of December immediately preceding the 

month of January in which the meeting would otherwise be held, at a time and 

place within the Parish specified by the Rector. All communicants in good standing 

whose names appear on the Parish register shall be entitled to vote. (Canon 17, 

Section 6) 

 

AT ST. MICHAEL AND ALL ANGELS 

Welcome to the Parish Annual Meeting at St. Michael and All Angels! Each year 

we gather together during a single mass to conduct the business of the parish. Here 

we receive reports from the Wardens, the Head of School and the Parish Treasurer, 

learn about the many activities and ministries that have taken place in the prior 

year, elect Vestry members (including the Junior Warden) and delegates to the 

Diocesan Convention, and approve the new Financial Statement of Mission 

(Budget) as well as the actions of the Vestry. The Senior Warden will be appointed 

by the Rector during this important meeting.  

 

This year, as we are in transition between Rectors, we will also receive an update 

from the Nominating Committee on the search process. All parishioners will have 

further opportunities to contribute our thoughts as we seek to discover who we are 

as a parish, and what qualities we seek in a new rector to lead us forward.  

 

In past years, individual parish groups and ministries printed handouts to be given 

to parishioners or placed in the back of the church. This year, we are combining 

these reports into the document you hold in your hands. We hope you find it 

helpful! 
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REPORT FROM THE SENIOR WARDEN 

Good morning! 

Today, we attach to our Great Thanksgiving, our thanks for God’s grace that sustained us 

through the past year and our prayer for God’s blessing and guidance for this year. 

First we give thanks for those who joined us in 2015: 4 baptized, 2 confirmed and 11 received. 

We also give thanks for the 11, whose lives enriched the life of this parish and went home.* 

Now, before my fourth term expires, I take the joy to review some major milestones in 2015 with 

special thanks to all who did the hard work. 

Fr. John Smith, after twenty years being our Priest and Rector, retired on 28 June 2015. Our deep 

appreciation for his dedicated service and able leadership was evident at the heartfelt sendoff, 

which was organized by Mo. Clare Yarborough and her committee. Fr. John’s departure ushered 

in our current period of transition. 

With the blessing of Bishop Kirk Smith and the guidance of Canon of the Ordinary, Mo. Megan 

Traquair, our Vestry diligently and deliberately selected a wise ten-member Nominating 

Committee, which was commissioned in your presence by Mo. Clare on 14 June 2015 to:  

1) Conduct a parish-wide self-study.  

2) Produce a parish profile and portfolio based on the self-study.  

3) Send the parish profile and portfolio to our Bishop’s Office for opening up the search for 

the new Rector.  

4) Process all applications, including interviews, to nominate 3 candidates to the Vestry for 

its final selection and Bishop’s approval.  

Ohia Hodges, Chair of our Nominating Committee, will bring us up to date on their work. Please 

note that your patient, informed and thoughtful cooperation are absolutely crucial to the success 

of the transition process.  

Working closely with the Diocesan Office, our Treasurer Jo Leeming and our Accountant Karen 

Blocher paved the way for the arrival of Fr. Richard Mallory, Bishop Kirk’s chosen Interim 

Rector, on 1 August 2015. Fr. Richard is here to prepare us for the coming of our new Rector. He 

is so well loved that many of you have suggested that he stay on as our new Rector. It may 

disappoint you, however, to learn that, for good reasons, no Interim Rectors can ever become the 

Rector. Please show your appreciation by supporting Fr. Richard in his new ministry among us. 

We are also blessed by other priests, who graciously celebrated Mass during 2015. They 

included our School Chaplain, Mo. Clare Yarborough, Spanish-speaking Fr. Jorge Sotelo, former 

head of the National Association of Episcopal Schools, Fr. Peter Cheney, and the Episcopal 

Chaplain at the University of Arizona, Fr. Ben Garren. They reduced Fr. Richard’s liturgical 

workload in a parish that offers five Sunday Masses, three weekday Masses, and two school 

Masses, giving him more time to perform his other duties as Interim Rector. Fr. Jeffrey Reed 

yielded his priestly role due to his health; his presence among us as fellow worshiper does inspire 

us. Fr. Geoff Glaser celebrated the Monday Peace Mass during Fr. Peter’s absence. 

We thank all those who made our liturgies flow smoothly, especially our invisible Altar Guild, 

Deacon Michael Meyers, Deacon Tom Kinman, Music Director Douglas Leightenheimer and his 
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glorious Choir, and last but not least, our Master of Ceremonies, Proscovia King, and her teams 

of readers and servers. In the midst of joy, we also mourn the death of thurifer Ross Roberts and 

longtime parishioner Deacon Bob Howe, who assisted at the altar for four decades.  

In September Junior Warden Lisa Sharp revitalized the Buildings & Grounds Committee before 

resigning. The Vestry unanimously approved her choice of a successor, long-time parishioner 

and former Junior Warden, Howard Creswell. To appreciate her years of dedicated service as 

Junior Warden, the Vestry has dedicated an organ pipe in her name.  

Wasting no time, Junior Warden Howard, with the steady help from long-time parishioner John 

Meyer, tackled the various problems that plagued our buildings. Howard will report on the past 

works and future plans affecting the church and the school. 

St. Michael and All Angels Parish Day School, or St. Michael’s School for short, is our most 

visible and vibrant mission. It gives me joy to work with Head of School Margaret Moore and 

the Board of Trustees, headed by parishioner Lori Lewis. The teachers and staff of the school 

deserve our appreciation. I encourage all parishioners to find ways to participate in the life of our 

school, for it is a huge part of our parish life. 

Like our school, everything we do enlivens this parish. You shall hear reports from many of the 

active groups in their respective ministries. I shall not name them here, but my admiration and 

appreciation stand tall. 

Our Vestry would like to express its appreciation to Violet Kennedy, who successfully 

rejuvenated our long-dormant Godly Play and benefitted our young children for three years 

under difficult conditions. The lack of an appropriate space and the lack of a trained teacher 

brought the program to a halt, when she was called to head the library for Literacy Connects. For 

her valiant efforts and for showing us what can and need be done in the future, an organ pipe is 

dedicated in her name.  

Before closing, I must thank our Parish Secretary Nancy Vernon, whose service keeps us on 

track, Accountant/Editor/Webmaster Karen Blocher, all-around staff Pat Miller, and all the 

volunteers quietly working in the Parish Office. 

Finally, I thank God for our Vestry’s harmonious, creative and tireless work on behalf of this 

parish, and for your steadfast faith manifested in your generous giving of your special talents, 

precious time and hard-earned wealth to make St. Michael and All Angels in Tucson a dynamic 

community trying to love the world in the way Jesus has shown us. Amen.  

________________________ 

*Names behind the numbers 

 

Baptized: Gabriel A. Morgan-Astinzaran, Mackenzie Sue Rayne Schultz, Eli Thames, Baur M. 

McDonald.  

Confirmed: Maria Teresa Yslas and Raul Lojio Yslas 

Received: Valerie Anderson, David A. Berry, Alice & Bruce Campbell, Judy K. Cross, Andrew 

Harris, Ohia Hodges, Kurt W. Just, Marjorie King, and Sandy & Lee Sandkey 

Deceased: Jane Wyndham “Windy” Pyre, Margaret E. Ahern, Elizabeth Ann “Sally” Sears, John 

Theodore “Jack” Fey, Jimmye S. Hillman, Mary C. Beggs, Frances L. Hicks, Diana McCormick, 

Betty A. Malody, Bob W. Howe, and Ross D. Roberts 
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REPORT FROM THE HEAD OF SCHOOL 

St. Michael’s Parish Day School 
 

Greetings to our Parish Partners! 

There is a popular phrase that says, “Do what you love and love what you do!” That describes 

my work and the work of the faculty and staff at St. Michael’s School. The privilege we have to 

work with the students and families who are part of our school community is truly a blessing and 

something each and every one of us loves to do. Each day we are making a difference in the life 

of our students and sending them into the larger world prepared to leave their mark. They are 

spiritually grounded with a strong moral compass. I am grateful for the continued partnership 

with St. Michael and All Angels Episcopal Church and the educational outreach ministry that has 

been strong since 1958. Thank you for your support and your belief in our program. Let me share 

with you some of the exciting highlights of the past year.  

 We have had a stable enrollment for the last five years. We opened the 2015-2016 year 

with 321 students enrolled.  

 We continue to be accredited by the Southwestern Association of Episcopal Schools 

where our Head of School serves on the Board of Directors. The high standards set by 

SAES, which we must meet for our accreditation, are endorsed by the National 

Association of Independent Schools.  

 This year, we welcomed in a new Admissions Director following the retirement of Jim 

Franks. Paul Pierce is quickly becoming a part of our team and welcoming new families 

into St. Michael’s. 

 37 students graduated from St. Michael’s in May, 21 of which had attended St. Michael’s 

since kindergarten. They are now attending University High School, Salpointe Catholic 

High School, Catalina Foothills High School, Sabino High School, Tanqua Verde High 

School, as well as other area high schools.  

 Our standardized test scores, when scored against national norms, had our students 

scoring in the 87% overall as a school.  

 St. Michael’s Students were recognized in local, regional, and national programs and 

competitions in Science, History, and Geography.  

 After a year- long study by a faculty committee and the Head of School, a new 

professional development model was adopted which is based on peer to peer observation 

and goal setting as we strive to be the best teaching faculty we can be.  

 St. Michael’s students continue to be heavily involved in community service and 

outreach through volunteer hours and donations to 15 outreach and charity organizations. 

Our Thanksgiving Food Drive continues to fill the church food pantry as well as making 

a large school donation to the Community Food Bank. St. Michael’s students routinely 

donate hard boiled eggs to the Casa Maria project and participate often in the sandwich 

making.  
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 After two years of friend building, St. Michael’s School was awarded an initial grant 

from an area family foundation. With this gift in hand and a very encouraging feasibility 

study indicating community support, the Board of Trustees, with the endorsement of the 

church Vestry, voted to move forward with a Capital Campaign to make not only facility 

improvements but to build our STEM endowment as well as our general endowment 

fund. Our goal is to raise $1,000,000. While still in the quiet phase, we have currently 

raised over $500,000. Working with our architect, Bob Vint, we are securing final plans 

and building estimates with hopes to break ground on the new facility improvements in 

late spring or early summer while school is not in session.  

 The school is grateful for the continued support of the Parish for our Annual Fund as well 

as for the Arizona Episcopal School Foundation through the direction of Arizona state tax 

credits to St. Michael’s. Tax credit dollars are our major source of financial aid for 

qualified students, making a St. Michael’s education affordable to a diverse student 

population. Tax credit donations to AESF can be made up until April 15 and Annual 

Fund donations can be made through June 30.  

 Working in partnership with the church Buildings and Grounds Committee, we continue 

to work to maintain our beautiful campus and historic buildings while insuring that our 

campus is secure for those who work and go to school here.  

 Our school musical, Mary Poppins, will be presented on January 29, 30, and 31st in the 

Student Center. Members of the parish are invited to attend and enjoy the performance 

from our 3rd - 8th grade students.  

 Our Admissions season is in full swing. Tours are available during the week or on the 

weekends by appointment. 100% of our students come to St. Michael’s through parent 

and parish recommendations.  

 Our annual Gala will be held this year at the Tucson Country Club on Saturday, March 

19. This promises to be a wonderful evening and parishioners are welcome to join us for 

this annual fundraising event.  

Respectfully submitted, 

Margaret Moore 

Head of School 

 

 

JUNIOR WARDEN’S REPORT 
 

The Junior Warden will make an oral presentation at the Annual Meeting. His written report will 

appear in the next issue of The Messenger. The Parish is grateful to the outgoing Junior Warden, 

Lisa Sharp, and the current Junior Warden, Howard Cresswell, for all of their efforts. 
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NOMINATING COMMITTEE REPORT 
 

I know everyone is curious about the progress we are making in our search for a new rector. Rest 

assured, with the help and guidance of our search consultant, Russ Smith, your nominating 

committee is hard at work gathering information in order to complete a comprehensive parish 

profile as the next step toward our rector search.  

Most recently, nearly 70 of you participated in our Discovery and Dream Day of inquiry. Thanks 

to all who attended this meeting; it was a great success. We received a wealth of invaluable 

information about our values, strengths, dreams, and wishes as a parish. Common threads were 

strong when our core values were expressed. Participants all highly valued the feeling of 

inclusiveness fostered by St. Michael’s. All are truly welcome here. We have created a unique 

sense of belonging, as someone commented, by modeling our Christian values without fear of 

social or political consequences.  

Many of our lives have been touched and enriched by the variety of outreach opportunities 

offered by our parish. Being involved in the greater Tucson community and, at times, on a more 

global level we are able to demonstrate our commitment to social action that continues to be a 

cornerstone of who we are. 

The rich variety of music and liturgy here at St. Michael’s has something to fit every personality, 

worship style and schedule. 

Our special connection between church and school is an important one and one that we would 

like to see nurtured to grow and evolve into something even stronger. 

This information brings us another step closer to the completion of our updated parish profile 

and identification of criteria for selection of our new rector. Included in this report is a brief 

‘Road Map’ to help you better understand the flow of events in the search process. Our next task 

will be conducting a second Dream and Discovery event that focuses on what, more specifically, 

we desire in a new rector.  

ROAD MAP 

GPS to a new Rector 

 

“Search committees are not in the hiring business. They are in the church transformation 

business.” -Loren Mead 

So we need to learn where we envision our church in the future. Then we need to find a Rector 

for that future. 

December 13, 2015: Discovery & Dream Day — to listen to your thoughts and feelings about 

our future. 

January 2016: A written questionnaire will be provided to the congregation, to gather the 

thoughts and feelings of those who are homebound or prefer the quiet of writing. 
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January 2016: Committee members will query groups, such as the choir or those who attend 

Family Mass, to learn their views as they pertain to their groups. 

February 21, 2016: We will have a second Discovery & Dream Day, with questions more 

directly pertaining to the qualities we seek in a new Rector. 

March 2016: We will summarize your responses for the Vestry in order to prepare a statement of 

qualities we seek in a Rector. The search then begins to find such a person. 

— Submitted by Ohia Hodges 

REPORT FROM THE DIRECTOR OF MUSIC 
 

The St. Michael’s Choir is 20-voices strong this program year, which began the first of 

September. For the first time in two years, the choir has a full complement of staff singers, all of 

whom are students at the University of Arizona: Janis Hedin, soprano; Erin McMullen, alto; 

Sandy Delozier, tenor; and Jeff Simpson, bass. This year the choir also welcomed to its ranks 

Phyllis Peterson in the soprano section, and Laurie Chase in the alto section. The choir rehearses 

at 7:00 on Thursday evenings, and new singers are always welcomed. 

In spite of challenges with our worship and rehearsal spaces, the choir continues to grow, both 

musically and in numbers, and is committed to leading the congregation in our worship services. 

This program year saw the addition of chanted Psalms, and the choir premiered a new oratorio 

on Christmas Eve composed by our own Alan Schultz. We are blessed to have a “composer in 

residence,” and Alan continues to be an enormous blessing to the church and me for his 

willingness to fill in as organist and choirmaster during times I am away.  

Our wonderful Aeolian-Skinner organ is a great asset to our church, and planned improvements 

are pending. 

On a personal note, it is a joy to lead the St. Michael’s Choir and to lead worship each week with 

our wonderful pipe organ. I am deeply appreciative of the support of the choir, staff, and 

congregation. 

Respectfully, 

Doug Leightenheimer 
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TREASURER’S REPORT 
 

Time, Talent and Treasure 

Contributions to St. Michael and All Angels take many forms, not all of which can be shown on 

a chart or a spreadsheet. Volunteers greet visitors, stuff envelopes, prepare and serve food, make 

prayer shawls, buy groceries for the food pantry, give classes, visit the sick, perform music, serve 

at mass, serve on committees, and carry out many other vital activities in service to God, our 

parish, the community and the world. All this is in addition to the good works carried out by 

clergy and staff. The faithful giving of our time, talent and treasure starts with our contributions 

to the church’s operating fund (General Fund), which enables us to do all the rest.  

Sometimes parishioners make “in-kind” donations of food, supplies, equipment, items for sale, 

etc. These are not reported in parish finances, but are nevertheless much appreciated. 

Certain church groups maintain their own separate finances, which are not included in the 

parish’s financial reporting. These include the Social Action Committee, the Altar Guild and 

Episcopal Women’s Ministry (formerly called ECW). 

Fund Accounting and Restrictions 

Like most non-profit organizations, St. Michael and All Angels operates on a Fund Accounting 

system of finances. This means that income and expenses are separated into different funds for 

different purposes. Our largest fund is the General Fund, whose purpose is to keep the church 

solvent, the building maintained, the lights on and the staff and clergy paid. Without the General 

Fund, the church would cease to exist.  

The General Fund is considered “unrestricted” money, able to be used to any needed purpose, 

subject to the constraints of Rector and Vestry approval, the Financial Statement of Mission 

(budget) and the amount of cash available. Similarly, the Discretionary Fund is unrestricted, able 

to be spent at the discretion of the Rector, and the Parish Secretary as directed by the Rector.  

Other funds are either vestry designated, temporarily restricted or permanently restricted. Vestry 

designated funds mostly consist of memorial project funds, which the Rector and Vestry can 

spend for any specific purpose because the donors have not placed restrictions on their use. 

Temporarily restricted funds are donated for a specific purpose, and cannot be spent on anything 

else until that purpose is fulfilled. A permanently restricted fund cannot be spent at all, but must 

be used to generate temporarily restricted income. The Mulvaney fund Corpus and the Fowler 

Fund Endowment are permanently restricted funds.  

Vestry designated and restricted funds make it possible to carry our many ministries that enhance 

the life of the church and community, and to cover certain major expenses that the General Fund 

cannot easily handle. For example, the Building Restoration Fund paid for two expensive but 

badly needed termite treatments in 2015. The Deacon’s Shoebox Project Fund paid for shoes and 

orthotics provided by Deacon Michael Meyers at St. Andrew’s Children’s Clinic.  
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General Fund Basics 

Income 

The bulk of the revenue in our General Fund comes from Pledge Income. This primarily includes 

contributions from parishioners who provides an Estimate of Giving (pledge card), supplemented 

by regular support from other parishioners. 

Our second largest category of income is called Faith Promise. This includes contributions to our 

campaigns at Easter, All Saints Day and Christmas, as well as other donations made in addition 

to pledge income - in thanksgiving for a personal windfall or the life of a loved one, some other 

blessing received, or “just because.” 

The third largest category is the School’s contribution to our overhead. This helps to defray the 

cost of utilities, insurance and other shared expenses. 

Open Offering refers to the donations of loose cash, checks from visitors and other contributions 

not included in the first two categories. It represents the contributions of new people as we 

welcome them into the parish. 

The remaining income comes from contributions made by visitors to Our Lady of the Desert 

House of Prayer, from wedding-related donations, bank interest, etc. 

Expenses 

Program Expenses: includes Music, Outreach, Computer and Internet, House of Prayer and Altar 

Supplies, Christian Education, Diocesan Convention and several other program expenses. 

Additional ministries are funded separately through “white envelope” programs (meals, 

Discretionary, etc.) and donations to special funds (Fowler, Guatemala Project) or church groups.  

General Support: includes Office Expenses, Maintenance, Stewardship, Church Supplies, 

Telephone and Utilities, Janitorial, Insurance, CPA and Audit, Continuing Education, Growth 

Initiative and Miscellaneous expenses. Additional expenses such as major repairs are often paid 

out of memorial and other project funds. 

Payroll and Benefits: include Clergy and Assisting Clergy payroll, housing and car allowances, 

pensions, and medical and life insurance. The Clergy are key participants in our missions and 

ministries, providing both leadership and one-on-one services to all who call on us or come to 

our doors. Non-Clergy Payroll and Benefits: include payroll for the parish secretary, music 

director, bookkeeper and assistant bookkeeper, janitor, groundskeeper, cantor, master of 

acolytes, pensions for the secretary and bookkeeper, and, all payroll taxes. 

Diocese Assessment (Mission Share): is assessed by the Diocese of Arizona on a monthly basis, 

based on 16.9% of unrestricted income from the previous month. 
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Financial Statement of Mission 2015 - 2016 - General Fund 

          

# Account Name   Dec 

2015 

  2015 

Total 

  2015 

Budget 

  2016 

Budget 

 
Income 

  
      

1 Pledge Income 
 

 27,037    267,965  
 

 264,769  
 

 247,000  

2 Open Offering   1,327    12,423  
 

 13,000  
 

 12,500  

 Total Unrestricted Operating Income 
 

 28,364    280,388  
 

 277,769  
 

 259,500  

3 Other Income   155    341  
 

 2,000  
 

 300  

4 House of Prayer Contributions   125    1,894  
 

 4,000  
 

 2,400  

5 School Overhead   5,549    68,916  
 

 68,914  
 

 71,000  

6 Mulvaney Endowment Funds Provided - In   -    3,097  
 

 3,076  
 

 -  

7 Faith Promise   7,359    62,119  
 

 48,390  
 

 65,000  

8 Interest Income (Other)   0    3  
 

 2  
 

 -  

9 Realized Gain on Investment   -    -  
    

 Total Other Unrestricted Income 
 

 13,188    136,371  
 

 126,382  
 

 138,700  

 TOTAL INCOME 
 

 41,552    416,758  
 

 404,151  
 

 398,200  

 
   

 
     

 
Expense 

  
      

10 Outreach 
 

 800    2,052  
 

 1,800  
 

 1,800  

11 Computer and Internet Expense   40    1,973  
 

 519  
 

 1,200  

12 House of Prayer Supplies   -    227  
 

 200  
 

 200  

13 Altar Supplies   194    2,402  
 

 2,400  
 

 2,400  

14 Christian Education   -    62  
 

 3,000  
 

 300  

15 Music Expense   1,789    9,809  
 

 12,000  
 

 14,450  

16 Seminarian Assistance   -    516  
   

 500  

17 Pastoral Care Expense   125    75  
 

 125  
 

 -  

18 Advertising   -    -  
 

 200  
 

 100  

19 Youth Ministry   -    -  
 

 250  
 

 150  

20 Diocesan Convention   -    948  
 

 1,200  
 

 1,050  

 Total Program Expenses 
 

 2,948    18,063  
 

 21,694  
 

 22,150  

21 Office Expenses 
 

 652    10,781  
 

 7,600  
 

 9,050  

22 Maintenance 
 

 941    6,964  
 

 5,000  
 

 5,200  

23 Stewardship 
 

 -    788  
 

 1,500  
 

 900  

24 Church Supplies 
 

 521    2,474  
 

 1,880  
 

 1,900  

25 Total General Support 
 

 9,817    109,641  
 

 104,464  
 

 107,350  

26 Clergy Benefits 
 

 3,940    60,387  
 

 68,363  
 

 57,750  

27 Non-Clergy Benefits 
 

 2,215    7,385  
 

 7,739  
 

 14,200  

28 Total Clergy and Staff Pay 
 

 12,569    143,507  
 

 145,925  
 

 156,250  

29 Total Search and Transition Expenses 
 

 -    2,959  
 

 -  
 

 12,100  

 Total Payroll & Related Expenses 
 

 18,723    214,238  
 

 222,027  
 

 240,300  

 Total Operating Expenses 
 

 28,540    323,879  
 

 326,491  
 

 347,650  

30 Diocese Assessment & Restricted Expenses 
 

 4,050    55,967  
 

 55,966  
 

 55,600  

 TOTAL EXPENSES 
 

 35,538    397,909     404,151     425,400  

 
Difference   6,013    18,849  

 
 -  

 
 (27,200) 
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General Fund Summary: 

Income - Total 2015 pledge income was about $3,200 over budget, and open offering was about 

$77 under budget. This was despite the loss of parishioners who died or left St. Michael’s during 

2015. Faith Promise income was more than $13,725 over budget, due to bequests received. 

Expense - 2015 expenses were $6,242 below the budgeted amount. Most of the savings were in 

payroll, due to changes in staffing and the lack of a rector in July. 

Net Income/Deficit - Overall for 2015 we are almost $18,850 better in income over expenses. 

This is largely due to the large bequest we received in August from the estate of a parishioner 

who died in 2014.  

Outlook - Despite the positive balance for 2015, we have a negative balance in the General Fund 

at year’s end of $466, due to previous year deficits. We are in effect “borrowing” from other 

funds (Graveyard etc.) to remain solvent. The 2016 Financial Statement of Mission (Budget) 

shows an anticipated additional shortfall of $27,200, due to reduced pledges received and 

additional costs involved in required pension obligations, and in the search for a new Rector. 

One way to offset this would be increased participation in the Heart of St. Michael bequest 

program. 
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Summary of Income and Expenses as of December 31, 2015 - General Fund 

       2015  Income  %  Expense  %  Diff.  Result 

January  $ 32,494  8.0%  $ 42,246  10.5%  $ (9,752) - 

February  $ 27,234  6.7%  $ 32,918  8.1%  $ (5,684) - 

March *  $ 40,426  10.0%  $ 31,224  7.7%  $ 9,202  + 

April  $ 31,023  7.7%  $ 37,494  9.3%  $ (6,470) - 

May *  $ 33,036  8.2%  $ 26,271  6.5%  $ 6,765  + 

June  $ 34,299  8.5%  $ 31,293  7.7%  $ 3,006  + 

July  $ 21,920  5.4%  $ 24,807  6.1%  $ (2,887) - 

August *  $ 62,851  15.6%  $ 27,997  6.9%  $ 34,854  + 

September  $ 23,242  5.8%  $ 37,891  9.4% 
 $ 
(14,650) - 

October  $ 38,801  9.6%  $ 38,020  9.4%  $ 781  + 

November *  $ 29,880  7.4%  $ 32,209  8.0%  $ (2,329) + 

December  $ 41,552  10.3%  $ 35,538  8.8%  $ 6,013    

YTD Actual 
 $ 

416,758  103.1%  $ 397,909  98.5%  $ 18,849  + 

YTD Budget 
 $ 

404,151  100.0%  $ 404,151  100.0%  $ -    
YTD Diff. to 
Budget  $ 12,607  3.1%  $ (6,242) 1.5%  $ 18,849  + 

 * (5 Sundays) 

      Annual 
Budget 

 $ 
404,151     $ 404,151     $ -  

 Surplus (+) / deficit (-) at year end 
     

 

 

 B of A 1/1  

 

 WF 12/31  

 

 Difference  

 

 

Cash in Checking per books in 2015  9,559  

 

 28,298  

 

 18,739  

 

 

Cash in Savings per books in 2015  6,903  

 

 6,499  

 

 (403) 

 

 

total in main accounts 16,462  

 

34,797  

 

 18,335  

  

Other Funds 

Certain funds are supported during the year by monthly contribution envelopes or annual 

campaigns. These include the following:  

  White Envelope Contributions  2015 Prev  

 

 December  

 

2015 Ttl    

  a 201 - Discretionary Acct  6,903    333   7,236    

  b 202 - Building Restoration Fund  22,952    406   23,358    

  c 203 - Social Concerns  2,010    258   2,268    

  d 204 - Meals Program  4,571    283   4,854    

  e 205 - Vestment Fund  564    25    589    

  f 213 - Guatemala Project  7,704    5,505  

 

13,209    

  g 219 - Elizabeth’s Legacy GP 1,200.00  

 

 

 

1,200    

  h 404 - Fowler Fund   1,703    

 

1,703    

     47,607    6,811  

 

54,418    
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Consolidated Fund Activity Report Jan-Dec 2015 

# Account Name Beg Balance   Receipts   Disbursements   Transfers/JE’s   End 

Balance 

1 General Fund Balance  (23,812)   416,758    397,909    4,497    (466) 

           2 Designated Project Funds  18,552  
 

51,124  
 

17,436  
 

0  

 

52,241  

3 Angel Food Fund Balance  12,859    8,441    6,314    -    14,987  

4 Graveyard Fund  25,646    7,330    8,583    -    24,394  

5 Facility Fund  2,931    1,715    3,648    -    998  

6 Wedding Fund  -    770    770    -    -  

7 Christmas in April Fund  431    -    -    (431)   -  

8 English Faire Fund  5,866    -    -    (5,866)   -  

9 Fowler Fund Expendable Balance   1,653    1,182    120    (1,000)   1,715  

 Designated Funds - Other 49,387   19,438  
 

 9,435  
 

(7,297)  42,093  

 Total Designated Funds  67,939    70,562     6,871    (7,297)    94,334  

 
  

 
  

   
 

 10 Project Fund - Kitchen Balance  124    -    -    -    124  

11 Project Fund - Air Conditioning Balance  21,240    -    -    -    21,240  

12 Project Fund - Pew Restoration Balance  302    -    -    -    302  

13 Project Fund - Sheila Roberts Organ Fund Balance  1,108    30,000    29,493    -    1,615  

14 Project Fund - Deacon’s Shoebox Balance  272    2,095    1,255    -    1,113  

15 Project Fund - Mission Growth Balance  5,570    3,323    6,859    -    2,033  

16 Project Fund - Associate Clergy Balance  1,000    1,000    1,000    -    1,000  

17 Project Fund - Guatemala Project Balance  -    11,066    6,855    800    5,011  

18 Project Fund - Elizabeth’s Legacy GP Balance  -    1,200    1,300    200    100  

 Temporarily Restricted Project Funds 29,616   48,683   46,762   1,000  
 

32,537  

 
 

         
19 Mision San Miguel Fund Balance  1,376    1,863    2,730    -    509  

20 Restoration Fund  12,053    43,049    49,877    -    5,225  

21 Mass Account  1,875    -    -    -    1,875  

22 Vestment Fund  137    589    -    -    726  

23 Flower Fund  21    1,669    1,840    2,000    1,850  

24 Schultz Organ Fund Balance  23,915    4,920    12,500    -    16,335  

25 Mulvaney Endowment Fund - Expendable Balance  3,078    23    3,097    -    4  

 Temporarily Restricted Funds - Other 42,455   52,114  
 

70,044  
 

2,000  
 

26,525  

  
         

26 Mulvaney Endowment Fund - Corpus Balance  54,000    31    1,455    -    52,576  

27 Fowler Fund Permanent Endowment  25,910    612    -    -    26,522  

 Total Permanently Restricted Funds 79,910    643    1,455        79,098  

  Total Restricted Funds 151,980  
 

101,441   118,261   3,000   138,160  

 
Grand Totals for these funds 196,108    588,761    553,040    200    232,028  

           Designated Project Funds are primarily memorial funds donated in honor of deceased parishioners and loved 

ones, as well as bequests. In 2015, over $51,000 was donated to these funds, including several substantial 

bequests. Additional money from bequests was transferred to the General Fund as Faith Promise income.  

The entire Michaelmas special collection for 2015 was directed to the Building Restoration Fund. This enabled 

the parish to pay for termite treatments and several major repair projects, particularly in the Mulvaney 

Kitchen. The Schultz Organ Fund helped to pay for much-needed repairs and improvements to the Aeolian-

Skinner Organ. 

— Submitted by Jo Leeming, Treasurer & Karen Funk Blocher, Bookkeeper 
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OTHER REPORTS 

Social Action at St. Michaels 

“What good is it, my brothers and sisters, if you say you have faith but do not have works? If a 

brother or sister is naked and lacks daily food and one of you says to them “Go in peace; keep 

warm and eat your fill”, and yet you do not supply their bodily needs, what is the good of that? 

So faith by itself, if it has no works, is dead.” — James 2: 14-17 

Our vision for stronger communities and our focus on the important local and global issues of 

our day — environmental sustainability, immigration, poverty, education, health and social 

justice — is at the heart of who we are as a church. We, as Episcopalians, place a strong 

emphasis on social action and serving our community. We believe that through our action and 

advocacy we can help make the world a better place. 

 

St. Michael and All Angels, through the Social Action Committee and in collaboration with other 

parish groups, supports a number of initiatives locally that are creating positive change for our 

community. Through your financial and hands-on support, we have been able to provide 

assistance and advocacy to: Cafe Justo, Casa Mariposa, Primavera Foundation, Casa Maria, We 

Stand with Rosa, Owl and Panther, Power Source, TIHAN, and Florence Immigrant and Refugee 

Project. We also provided support for Deacon Mike’s Shoebox Project, Community Home 

Repair of Arizona (which makes free repairs to enable low income and disabled county residents 

to stay in their homes), and Center for Biological Diversity. We distributed 90 holiday food gift 

cards, $10 each, through St. Michael’s clergy and carefully selected community groups. 

Globally, we remain committed in our support of the Guatemala Project, as well as providing 

financial gifts to the Zambian Children’s Fund and the Women’s Clinic in Nicaragua. After a 

visit to the Tucson Islamic Center, we drafted an open letter to Governor Doug Ducey, stating, 

“Our faith calls us to welcome refugees.” 

Our view for the future will be to strengthen our ongoing efforts with an infusion of new energy 

and seeking collaboration with other faith groups. 

      — Submitted by Peggy Van Norman 

St. Michael’s Participation in Primavera 

On the second Sunday of every month a team consisting of 13 regular cooks and 5 substitutes 

prepares the evening meal for residents of the Primavera Men’s Shelter. We prepare enough to 

feed 100 men a meal consisting of chili with grated cheese, cole slaw, and bread. For desert there 

are homemade brownies and coconut - caramel -chocolate bars. We often serve fruit as well. We 

have done this for about 30 years, and we can’t imagine not doing it. 

    — Submitted by Joel Williams 
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St. Margaret’s Altar Guild 

 St. Margaret’s Altar Guild continues as one of the most active ministries at St. Michael’s. The 

guild prepares for and cleans up after at least ten weekly services. The Altar Guild is also 

responsible for the upkeep of all the sacred vessels and vestments of the church. We are 

responsible for the preparation and decoration for all the major feasts of the church including, 

Advent, Christmas, Epiphany, Lent, Holy Week, Easter, Pentecost, The Feast of St. Michael and 

All Angels, and The Feast of All Saints, as well as other special events. We are also responsible 

for preparing for all funerals and weddings at St. Michael’s. This special ministry is an 

opportunity for practical service to the parish, development of life-long friendships, and 

encouragement of spiritual growth through a deeper understanding of the liturgy and practices of 

the church. All are welcome and encouraged to explore joining the Guild. 

 Our yearly dues of $15.00 per member, income from weddings and funerals, and donations, are 

used to purchase various supplies, new linen, and other items necessary for the maintenance of 

the sanctuary. The Guild purchased four new chairs for the sanctuary in 2015. As of the end of 

December, we have $1,676.43 in our checking account. The Altar Guild also provides flowers 

and other plants via the Flower Fund. As of January 15, the Flower Fund has $1,445.60. We are 

thankful for the continuing support we receive from Georgeanne Fimbres of Villa Feliz Flowers 

for her weekly donation of fresh flowers for our altar. Please support this business, if possible. 

 Sadly, Guild membership has decreased over the last several years. Our beloved team members 

Mary Beggs and Frances Hicks died last year. Several members have been unable to continue in 

the Guild for various reasons. At this time, we have only 14 active Altar Guild members—we 

need more members to continue this essential ministry! If you are interested in being part of a 

very special fellowship, or want more information, contact:  

 Bob Brisley, Co-Director, 520-298-2338 

 LoRetta Cona, Secretary, 520-749-4450 

 Alice Miller, Co-Director, 520-326-2077 

 Linda Morrison, Treasurer, 520- 881-8330 

 Paulette O’Malley, Co-Director, 520-296-8749  

 Candy Stephens, Co-Director, 520- 885-9841 

— Submitted by Paulette O’Malley 

Adult Education 

In 2015 adult education included two classes facilitated by Peter Schmidt utilizing materials 

from the Great Courses. Margaret Savage’s St. Jerome Writing Group continued meeting on 

Tuesday mornings. Fr. Mallory’s Bible Workbench classes were well attended and much 

appreciated. John Hsieh, Paulette O’Malley, and Peter Schmidt continue to instruct our 

catechumens. This year began with a panel discussion on High Church. We look forward to a 

continuation of the 2015 classes and additional lectures and discussions. 

— Submitted by Joel Williams 
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Episcopal Women’s Ministry (ECW) 

St. Michael’s WM group meets on the third Wednesday of each month in the Parish Center at 

10:30 A.M. We often have speakers, and discuss projects and parish events, always with an eye 

on the needs of others. 

We donate to several charities, including providing holiday meals and gift cards for needy 

families. Some of the charities and good works supported by WM are: 

 Miles of Pennies 

 Community Food Bank 

 Emerge 

 Episcopal Relief and Development 

 St. Michael’s Social Concerns  

 Primavera Foundation 

 Kitchen and Parish Center Needs 

In February, 2015, the Southern Gathering of the Women’s Ministries of the Diocese of Arizona 

was held at St. Michael’s. Women from 17 churches joined us for this annual event. It was a 

privilege to worship and learn with women from all over Southern Arizona. 

WM members provide Coffee Hours after each Mass. We keep the kitchen stocked with supplies 

for Coffee Hours and other events. We also hold Bake Sales three times a year. In December, 

we supervised the White Elephant Table at the International Bazaar. 

One of our most important ministries continues to be our Bereavement Program. When 

parishioners lose a loved one, WM is available to provide a reception following the memorial 

service. 

WM invites all women in the parish to attend our meetings. 

      — Submitted by Lynette Emory 

2015 International Holiday Bazaar 

33 sellers were present, up from 22. This and the one third sales increase to over $8,000 were 

due to the hard work of so many parishioners and to the promotional savvy of Katrina Noble. We 

helped these non profits and also haloed St. Michael’s. A common remark was “I didn’t know 

you were here; it is beautiful!” 

New events included church tours, led by Joel Williams; a Food Court, by Margie King, which 

helped jobless migrant mothers; and a Writers Corner of our own authors. 

The Trinket sale went well and partially paid for the musicians who, unfortunately, often played 

to an empty room. The reception was costly and burned out volunteers, reminiscent of our past 

English Faire. 

So many volunteers stepped up to help this event bring new people to our campus and so help 

both church and school. 

      — Submitted by Jim Steinman 
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Lay Pastoral Care 

A group of ten parishioners have obtained training from Community of Hope International 

(COHI) on lay pastoral care giving. COHI training is grounded in Benedictine Spirituality. Two 

members of the group also serve as Lay Eucharistic visitors amongst a total of three present Lay 

Eucharistic visitors at St. Michael’s. 

Beyond the basic COHI training the COHI trainees have undergone background checks and have 

taken and successfully completed the diocesan training on “Protecting God’s Children” before 

being commissioned to serve in pastoral care at St. Michael’s. Further diocesan training on 

“Protecting God’s People” is forthcoming and will address adults. 

Lists of people in need of care are obtained from the main office, and visitors are assigned to 

visit the people listed. Parishioners in need of a visit should contact the church office, or loved 

ones may request a visit on their behalf. 

Other parishioners interested in pastoral care are invited to join such as to shadow other 

participants, as we prefer to visit in pairs, especially when visiting people in their homes. In-

house training such as the COHI course may become available as the size of a group of new 

people interested in lay pastoral care increases. COHI and other types of training are ongoing at a 

number of Tucson Episcopal parishes presently. 

Please contact Fr. Mallory’s office or Michael Leeming if interested or requiring more 

information. 

      — Submitted by Michael Leeming 

Contemplative Prayer Group 

The Contemplative Prayer Group of St. Michael’s meets every Saturday, from 9:30 to 11:00, at 

the House of Prayer. We are a small group, who have been meeting together for the past four 

years. Some of us are parishioners, some not. This time is very important to us; we find peace, 

learning, friendship and some structure to our prayer and worship life that is somewhat different 

than our other church services/ministries/activities.  

We meditate for 25 minutes, then listen to or watch a CD or DVD presentation by a spiritual 

teacher, such as Richard Rohr, James Finley, John Maine, and have good discussion afterward. 

There is occasionally a speaker from the community. It sets a good tone for the upcoming week 

and quiets our busy minds, which is so needed in today’s world. 

We encourage and welcome anyone to join us. Try it, learn meditation and discover something to 

enhance your life and interactions with others.  There are no fees, dues or obligations. 

 — Submitted by Linda Morrison 
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Fowler Community Service Fund 

The Fowler Community Service Fund, named for St. Michael’s first rector, provides resources for St. 

Michael’s continuing commitment to service, action, and advocacy in the local and global communities. 

Account Balances as of December 31, 2015 

Fowler Permanent Endowment: $26,522.15 
[Principal cannot be expended. A portion of interest is transferred to the Project fund annually] 

Fowler Project Fund (expendable): $1,715.39 
[A grant application filed in December and approved January 16 will reduce this amount by $500.] 

Income, 2015 

Fowler Permanent Endowment: $612.16 
[Donations, 521.50. Balance is interest income.] 

Fowler Project Fund: [donations] $1,181.50 

Awards, 2015 - early 2016 

St. Michael’s Guatemala Project $1,000 response to health crisis in Guatemala 

2015 application approved 2016: $500 for CIVIC [Community Initiatives for Visiting Immigrants in 

Confinement] set up a national hotline available to persons in detention, who sometimes have no other 

way to make contacts, at request of involved Parishioner. 

Other Recent Awards include Ebola crisis response, $500 each to Tucson-based Heartbeat for Africa 

and international Partners in Health, for work in Sierra Leone and Liberia; $1,000 to Iglesia Episcopal de 

Santa María, Glendale, to help with losses following a fire. 

Awards, Life of the Project (including above): Fowler Community Service Fund grants have provided 

$38,710 to 17 different groups, frequently as “bridge,” emergency, or start-up funds. 

Award priorities: 1. Projects / ministries originating at St. Michael’s. 2. Projects / ministries with which 

Parishioners serve or have a direct connection. 3. Projects / ministries known to the Parish and evaluated 

by the Social Action Committee. The Vestry makes the final decision on all awards, after application 

review and recommendation by the Social Action Committee. At present sums available are too small to 

justify a general call for applications. 

Investment strategy for the Endowment is conservative, to maximize return without losing principal. If 

the Endowment fund grows significantly, the Committee could consider diversifying. Presently the 

Endowment is in a CD and small basic account with the Episcopal Federal Credit Union in Phoenix. 

Transfer mechanisms are cumbersome, but interest is higher than it would be at a local bank. Given 

present low interest rates, the Fowler Fund grows primarily through donations. 

Donations: Anyone can make a tax-deductible donation at any time. Most donations come in October, 

when Social Action Committee waives its monthly special collection in favor of the Fowler Fund. Donors 

have the option of designating amounts for expendable and endowment use. 

Guidelines, approved by the Vestry in 2008, will be due for 10-year revision and review by the Fowler 

Fund Committee in 2018. The Fund’s sole purpose, to provide resources for St. Michael’s commitment to 

community service, action, and advocacy, is not subject to review. 

The Fowler Fund Committee provides fiscal oversight of the Fund but does not review grant 

applications. It includes Vestry, church fiscal, and Social Action Committee representatives. Anyone from 

these groups is welcome to join the Committee, which usually meets twice per year. 

      — Submitted by The Fowler Fund Committee 



January 24, 2016  St. Michael and All Angels Church Annual Report, Page 21 

Casa Maria Sandwich Making 

Sack lunches for Casa Maria soup kitchen are prepared every 4 weeks on Friday evenings 

anytime after 5 pm in the Parish Center. We make 500 egg salad sandwiches and 500 ham and 

cheese sandwiches. Then we assemble 500 sack lunches which include two sandwiches, cookies 

and fruit. School classes donate eggs and help prepare lunches. We are usually done by 7:30 pm.  

It is a perfect time to meet other parishioners, provide community service and have fun!  

What we need:  

 hard boiled & peeled eggs! 

 20-30 volunteers to assemble, set-up and clean-up 

 donations to buy the food, please use the white envelopes in your bulletin on the third 

Sunday of each month. Cost is about $400 per month. 

We made approximately at least 12,000 

sandwiches in 2015. When we were 

unable to make lunches due to the 

termite situation, we sent $300 to Brian 

Flagg at Casa Maria to cover that 

month. Other years we have sometimes 

missed a Friday, (Good Friday, things 

like that). Otherwise, it would be 

13,000.  

We have three men who take turns delivering the sandwiches to Casa Maria, Karl Macomber, 

Byron Brandon and Maurice Wilde. Third grade students open the paper bags and put in the fruit 

on Casa Maria Fridays during the school year. Eighth Grade students participate in the sandwich 

making as part of their Community Service obligation. Volunteers from Gadabout salons come 

in November as their community service, usually there are about 15 who come. They have done 

this for three years now. 

— Submitted by Sue Peyron and Lynette Emory 

Food Pantry 

St. Michael’s Food Pantry gives out food bags to the poor, the needy and the homeless. The need 

is great. We give our heartfelt gratitude to YOU, the parishioners, parents and children of St. 

Michael’s Parish Day School. Your generosity is overwhelming. The week of December 14, 

twenty-nine people were given a food bag. Food bags are given on Monday, Wednesday and 

Friday mornings, but people in need are not turned away at other times. 

The total food bags given in 2015 were 1107, received by 1096 people. That’s the most ever! 

“What you do for the least of my brethren, you do for ME.” 

— Submitted by Nancy Vernon 
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St. Michael’s Guatemala Project 

St. Michael’s Guatemala Project is a non-sectarian, non-proselytizing informal partnership with 

the Maya of the CPR-Sierra [Communities of Population in Resistance of the Sierra], who 

became refugees in their own country as they fled massacres during Guatemala’s 36-year 

internal conflict. It builds upon a relationship begun in 1993, during the war years. 

ON THE GROUND IN GUATEMALA, Summer 2015 

Teams: 9 individuals, 2 teams, plus additional follow-up by the coordinator. 

Total in-country volunteer days (including international travel): 261, equivalent to 37 weeks. 

Team volunteers: an MD and RN, both experienced, 2 University of Arizona medical students, 

a nursing student, a bilingual Public Health Master’s graduate, a health educator, a teacher, and 

the Coordinator. The Coordinator was the only St. Michael’s (and only Episcopal) 

representative. 

Rural Maya communities and resettlements visited: 17 of 22 communities of the CPR-Sierra. 

Seven are still beyond roads and 6 have limited vehicular access on rough, muddy 4 WD dirt 

tracks. 

CPR-Sierra collaboration: Members of the most-skilled Equipo de Salud and local health 

volunteers worked alongside all teams, coordinated travel and logistics with the communities, 

and translated from Ixil and Quiché into Spanish. The Equipo representative frequently was lead 

person for health consults. We prefer a supporting role, when possible. 

Continued service in the communities: Supply delivery; meetings and community data 

collection with leaders; participation in daily life; medical “consultas” and well-person checks in 

conjunction with Maya health promoters; hemoglobin and glucose testing and counseling, using 

Project battery-powered instruments, to screen for anemia (a major concern in rural Guatemala) 

and diabetes. There are no locally-available resources for this testing. 

Interactions with other groups: In-country orientations with CEDEPCA (ecumenical education 

group) and ASECSA (health promoter training and advocacy); meeting with US AID; follow-up 

coordination with Spanish doctors from Cultura Indigena de Asturias; visit to a shrimp-

processing maquila, tour of an associated free school; interactions with the new Ixil Area Health 

Ministry administrator; visits to Ixil Area hospital and birthing center. 

NEW OR EXPANDED IN 2015 

Legado Elisabet / Elizabeth’s Legacy, was formalized as a separate budget line for designated 

donations for children needing extensive treatment. It is a much needed, and much used, 

resource. 

Fluoride application for school children during team visits expanded to 7 communities. Local 

dental promoters will continue the work using Project supplies. The dental promoters, children, 

and their parents were delighted. 

Additional testing: Because chronic gastritis is inexplicably frequent, we began limited testing 

for h-pylori. Texas-based Stanbio, which provides Project hemoglobin and pregnancy tests at 

reduced costs, provided the h-pylori tests at 1/3 the usual price. 

Fr. Smith and Terri (St. Michael’s rector emeritus and his spouse), now working with the 

Episcopal Diocese of Guatemala in Antigua, have greatly expanded possibilities for sustained in-

country connections and also have been invaluable in coordinating money transfers and 

providing on-the-ground support. They are looking forward to receiving the February 23 

Delegation. 
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FISCAL INFORMATION 

Project funds earlier maintained in the Social Action account have been transferred to a 

designated St. Michael’s account, where they will be easier to track. We are most appreciative of 

Karen Blocher’s scrupulous and effective work in setting up the new accounts and sharing 

information. 

GRANT INCOME           $ 4,600  

St. Michael’s Fowler Community Service Fund: $1000 to respond to an ongoing health crisis. 

Millennium Development Committee grant, Episcopal Diocese of Arizona: $3,600. These 

grants expand Project services and put basic equipment and supplies directly in the hands of 

health promoters. They do not fund the major Project expenditure, economic support for Maya 

health promoters and the lead Equipo de Salud. Fowler Fund monies are partly expended. MDG 

funds will be used primarily for otoscopes, glucometers, and essential medicines in early 2016. 

INCOME FROM DONATIONS AND SALES, 2015, plus carryover from 2014:    $16,077.26 

(The Social Action account portion includes significant carryover from late 2014) 

DISTRIBUTIONS: 

In country: funds transferred for use in Guatemala         $14,764.68 

[$13,189.68 Project general; $ 1,575 Legado Elisabet] Includes Fowler grant. 

Funds used in the United States, essential discounted medicines and supplies:           $807.21 

TOTAL distributions:             $15,571.89 

CURRENT BALANCES: MDG grant, $ 3,600. Other General, $1,411 Legado Elisabet, $ 100. 

St. Alban’s, Antigua GT, is holding a $1000 donation from one of Fr. Smith’s parishioners. 

PRESENT IN-COUNTRY SITUATION – Health crisis continues. 

“Analysts have asserted that the [public] health system is going through the worst crisis in its 

history.” [Prensa Libre, Jan. 20, 2016, loosely translated]. 

While public health services in rural areas have always been inconsistent, the situation in late 

2014 and throughout 2015 was the worst we have encountered since Peace Accords were signed 

in 1996. In October Prensa Libre (largest Guatemala City daily) reported grave shortages, with 

outlying areas particularly affected by lack of medicines and even basic materials, confirming 

our direct summer observations and our interactions with Health Ministry staff. We are using 

grant money to attempt to remedy the most egregious deficits, especially in support of women’s 

family planning choices. At this time the role of volunteer health promoters we support becomes 

increasingly important.  

Essentially, the Health Ministry has been in a state of collapse, due in part to mismanagement 

and in part to pervasive criminal corruption that led to the resignation (and subsequent 

indictment) of the President, Vice President, and various Customs officials. The newly elected 

president, Jimmy Morales, sworn in last week, is a television comedian and political neophyte 

elected as a “fresh face,” but with unsavory right-wing connections. He defeated a former first 

lady with a history of developing social programs to help poor mothers. Any similarities to the 

front-runners in our own presidential election are purely coincidental (perhaps). Uncertainty 

reigns. Our small niche project, with all its limitations, has a useful role to play. 

“Humanitarian aid should support and stimulate what is already there.” 

– Carlos Martín Berestain, MD, PhD, in Humanitarian Aid Work. 

Little children, let us not love in word or in speech, but in deed and in truth. – I John 3:18 

— Submitted by Ila Abernathy, Coordinator 
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St. Michael’s Graveyard Standards and Maintenance – 

Results of Ad Hoc Committee Meeting on January 13, 2016 

In order to assure that our graveyard be a beautiful, peaceful, and dignified space where people have the 

opportunity to remember and honor their loved ones, we recommend the following: 

1) Flowers from a funeral service may be placed on the grave site. They will be removed when they 

start to fade. 

2) Small mementos such as stones, sentimental objects, crosses, flags may be placed on grave sites. 

3) Bouquets of flowers, natural or artificial, should not exceed 5” x 5” x 5”. They will be removed 

when they start to fade. 

4) The grave sites are about 11” x11”. It is important that memorabilia remain within the boundaries 

of the grave site. 

5) Ample notice will be given for friends and family to remove current floral arrangements that do not 

comply with the standard. 

6) These graveyard standards will be included in the “Guidelines for Funerals” booklet. 

7) Walkways between grave sites will be improved. 

8) Pipes will be adjusted to be a short and uniform height above the ground. 

 

In Memoriam: Goodbye to Good Friends 

Let us give thanks for the lives of parishioners we lost in 2015: 

 

Jane Wyndham “Windy” Pyre  

Margaret E. Ahern 

Elizabeth Ann “Sally” Sears 

John Theodore “Jack” Fey 

Jimmye S. Hillman 

Mary C. Beggs 

Frances L. Hicks 

Diana McCormick 

Betty A. Malody  

Bob W. Howe 

Ross D. Roberts 

 

May the souls of our departed parishioners, and all 

souls, through the mercy of God, rest in peace. 

Amen!

 


